Dear Editor,

We thank Drs Matias and Montenegro for their letter expressing their disappointment that we did not recommend the ductus venosus as a screening marker for twin-to-twin transfusion syndrome (TTTS). It is true that the study by Matias et al has reported that abnormal DV blood flow in at least one fetus used as the only marker was associated with a relative risk for developing TTTS of 11.86. Of note, the 95% CI ranged from 3.05 to 57.45 (Matias et al 2010); this could be explained by the relatively small number of cases (12 cases of TTTS from 99 monochorionic twin pregnancies). Despite the fact that monochorionic twin pregnancies are uncommon and the authors should be congratulated for including 99, this number is considered small for a screening study for TTTS. Furthermore, the findings of this study differ from those of Maiz et al (Maiz et al 2009). Matias et al reported abnormal flow in the ductus venosus in 9 of the 12 (75.0%) of the pregnancies that subsequently developed TTTS and 9 of the 16 (56.3%) pregnancies where 1 of the fetuses had an abnormal waveform developed TTTS (Matias et al 2010), while Maiz et al have found a reversed a-wave in 10 of the 26 pregnancies (38.5%) that subsequently developed a TTTS (Maiz et al 2009). Therefore, we do not agree with Drs Matias and Montenegro that the findings of their study were in good agreement with the results of Maiz et al.
Despite reporting a promising role of the ductus venosus in monochorionic twin pregnancies, the study by Matias et al had a number of limitations. The study was well conducted, but observational studies are inherently associated with a high risk of bias. Despite the fact that the study was described as prospective in nature, the study period was between December 1997 and October 2008 (more than 10 years). Both the transabdominal and transvaginal approaches were used for ultrasound assessment of the ductus venosus, and there was no subgroup analysis to explore potential sources of bias. Different ultrasound systems were used during the course of the study (Aloka SSD 2000 or 5000, Aloka Co. Ltd, Tokyo, Japan before 2007 and Voluson 730 Expert or an E8 Expert, GE Medical Systems, Zipf, Austria after 2007). 
Drs Matias and Montenegro have expressed their concerns that the emphasis given to crown-rump length (CRL) is not justified. The number of studies and cases reported using CRL or nuchal translucency (NT) measurements are more than those using ductus venosus assessment. Most importantly, ductus venosus is not routinely recorded in all pregnancies at 11-13 weeks and requires specialist training, while both the CRL and NT are part of the routine clinical practice in the first trimester in most healthcare settings. We would like to point out that the clinical standard is a guidance of the minimal quality standards to the wider community of healthcare professionals practising ultrasound, and does not focus on the Fetal Medicine specialists working in referral centres only (Khalil 2016).
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